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Diana had tried to get to sleep, but it was no use. She could sense that something was wrong. Rolling
to her side, she noted the digital clock on the bedside stand read two a.m. Distractedly her hand 
strayed across Vincent's vacant pillow.

He had gone Below shortly before eleven to check on Father. The past two weeks, an influenza 
outbreak had swept through the tunnels. Fortunately, almost everyone had recovered ... everyone, 
that is, except Jacob Wells. Their patriarch had been very slow in recovering. Still weak and fretful, 
he'd remained listless, eating little. Everyone Below was worried.

She shivered, a sensation of cold passing through her as she rose from the bed and quickly dressed. 
She was almost certain that it was Father's condition which had detained Vincent: he might need her 
support. In no time, she was beating a path down the dirt paths.

Halfway to Father's study, Diana nearly ran into Mouse as they both rounded the same corner from 
opposite directions.

They both exhaled in relief from their fright, out of breath from their hurry.

"Vincent sent," Mouse explained, as he held out the message to Diana. "For you," he added, as 
Diana, a little shaken, hesitated to take it.

She opened the note, willing her hands to stop trembling, her heart racing anxiously.

She could sense the note's urgency even before she began reading the flowing script, spelling out the
words that confirmed her suspicions.

Diana,

Forgive me for not sending you word sooner. I've been preoccupied with helping Peter. As 
you've probably already guessed, Father's condition has worsened. We fear he has developed
pneumonia and must stay close by him. I need you.

Love,

Vincent

"About Father?" Mouse asked, worry furrowing his youthful brow.

"Yes," Diana replied softly. Tears formed in her eyes as she read the word, I need you  a last time. 



How long had she waited to hear those very words? It was years before Vincent had been able to 
acknowledge his need for her, and for her love. It still affected her greatly when he admitted it to her.

"Come. Take you there!" Mouse offered, finally getting her attention, as he tugged gently on the hem 
of her jacket.

He was halfway down the tunnel before Diana collected her senses enough to follow. He took a short 
cut she was unfamiliar with, and they arrived at Father's study within minutes.

Father had been adamant about remaining in his own room, off the study, throughout his illness. He 
detested any stay in the hospital chamber as a patient, even more than his son did.

Diana and Mouse found Vincent seated on the side of the bed, holding Jacob's hand. Peter was just 
finishing auscultating his friend's lungs, removing the stethoscope from his ears as he turned to 
Vincent, shaking his head.

Vincent, who'd been looking up at Peter expectantly, nodded slowly, then bowed his head as he 
squeezed his father's hand tighter.

Father was quite pale; an IV had been started, and he had oxygen going through nasal prongs. Diana
was immediately reminded of her own father as he lay dying in the hospital, struck down by a sniper's
deadly bullet while off duty, years ago. Both men had possessed a commanding air, though neither 
was particularly tall; it was all the more difficult to see them weak and helpless.

Vincent turned, nodding distracted acknowledgment as Mouse and Diana standing in the entryway. 
He placed a gentle hand on Jacob's shoulder, bending to whisper something in the older man's ear, 
before rising to join his friends.

His gaze never left Diana's as he stepped into her waiting arms. She could feel the warm tears as he 
pressed his cheek against her face. They stood several moments that way, sharing their grief and 
worry.

When they drew back, Mouse, who'd been waiting patiently, asked tremulously, "It's bad?"

Vincent stooped slightly, placing his hand on the young man's shoulder. "Yes, Mouse. Father is very 
ill, very weak. Can you go tell the others? They're waiting in the dining hall. Wait there for me. I'll join 
you shortly."

Mouse nodded, his jaw set determindedly with the responsibility Vincent had bestowed on him, yet 
his lower lip trembled slightly with emotion.

They watched till the blond head disappeared. Then Diana touched the tear trail streaking Vincent's 
face and they hugged again.

"Thank you for coming," he sighed.

"I was already on my way when I met Mouse." She leaned against him, her back to his chest, as he 
wrapped his arms about her and they turned together to look at Father.

"I'm sorry, Vincent. How bad is he?"



"The antibiotics aren't working. His lungs are filling with fluid." Vincent blew out a sharp breath of 
frustration. "Peter doesn't think he has the strength to fight the lung infection. After all, he hadn't full 
recovered from the influenza when ..." He couldn't continue.

Diana nodded in understanding, turning in his embrace to hold him close. "It's all right. We'll get 
through this. We will."

"Yes." He nodded, his eyes filling with tears again as he rested his forehead against hers. "Yes."

He sighed heavily, then straightened up and called to the physician now sitting at his father's side. 
"Peter, I'm going to talk with the others in the dining hall. We'll be back in just a few minutes."

"I'll stay with him," Peter replied, patting his old friend's hand reassuringly.

"Vincent, I want to see the others," Jacob called out weakly.

"Yes, Father. I'll bring them here." 

Taking Diana's hand, Vincent departed in silence to the dining hall. Just having her close bolstered 
him and gave him the strength he needed to address his friends. Diana never said a word, nor asked 
any questions, understanding that Vincent needed the period of silence.

***

Faces lifted simultaneously as the couple entered. Seated together at one of the long tables were 
Mary, William, Pacal, Cullen, Kanin, Olivia, Jamie, and Mouse, their faces tense as they awaited 
Vincent's news. No one else had been aroused from their sleep, since it was so late and there was 
nothing anyone else could do but wait, hope, and perhaps pray.

Diana and Vincent sat down among their friends. "Father is worse," Vincent began, his hands 
steepled on the tabletop. "As you already know, he's been too weak to even get out of bed for days. 
Now, Peter has confirmed our fears that Father has devekioed pneumonia. Peter is doing all he can 
to treat him, but ..." He lowered his gaze, shaking his head as the unbidden tears returned to his 
eyes. ".... but he's not responding."

Mary started to cry, covering her mouth with a trembling hand, as William comforted her, encouraging
her to rest her head on his shoulder.

"He's dying?" Kanin asked, tears shining in his eyes as he pulled a shaking Olivia close.

Vincent nodded, swallowing as he replied, simply, "Yes."

"Isn't there something we can do?" Cullen asked hopefully. Mouse's head bounced up and down as 
he nodded with the same hope.

"Peter says he could be moved Above, to a hospital," Vincent explained to his anxious friends. "But 
really, there's little that could be done there that isn't already being done, and Father doesn't wish to 
be moved."

"Is he eating?" William asked, knowing the importance of nutrition in any recovery.



"Some. But he has little appetite. It worsens with each passing day. Perhaps you could make that 
special chicken soup of yours." 

"I'll get right on it!" exclaimed their portly chef, bounding to his feet.

Before William vanished into the kitchen, Mary asked, wiping her eyes, "Can we see him?"

"Yes. Of course," Vincent replied. "He's asked to see each of you. But we must take turns and stay 
only a few minutes, so as not to tire him."

"Do you want me to notify the others on the pipes?" queried Pascal.

"It's still so early ... " Vincent reflected. "I don't think we need to wake everyone. Closer to dawn, my 
friend, perhaps we'll have better news to relay." He took Pascal's upper arm, squeezing it tightly as 
his boyhood friend returned the gesture.

"Well," Vincent said, wiping his moist eyes, "I'm returning to the study now, and each of you is 
welcome to come. He wants to talk to every one of you, but he needs to make frequent pauses in his 
speech to catch his breath. Be patient with him, for he finds it very frustrating. I'll go now to prepare 
him for your visit."

Diana went with Vincent. They helped prop Jacob up against some large pillows, for he insisted he 
would not greet his visitors lying flat on his back.

"I'm going to go look for a good book," Diana whispered, giving Vincenta quick kiss as she headed for
the spiral staircase.

"All right, please, send them in," Jacob directed impatiently, then patted Vincent's hand as his son 
straightened the comforter, making certain his father was not only presentable but protected against 
drafts. "Stay close, son. You're more than welcome to hear whatever transpires. I want you to know 
what is said," he added, sqeezing his son's hand.

Vincent nodded his understanding. He took his favorite worn seat in the study, his back to Jacob, but 
well within earshot.

Mary entered first, choosing to sit on the bed instead of the chair beside it. 

"Father," she said, taking his hand. "We are all worried about you and wish there was more we could 
do."

"Ah, Mary. Everything possible is being done," Father replied, his voice hoarse, the words labored. 
"No one can live forever. And my time draws near."

"Father, please don't talk like that."

"Now, Mary, don't start getting sentimental on me. You're a good woman and strong." Father 
squeezed her hand to emphasize his point. "Our world couldn't have survived without your love. It will
need it when I am gone."

"No. No," she said adamantly, shaking her bowed head.



"Yes! You know it well. I'm afraid that I've taken you for granted far more than I should. But we have 
been a good team, haven't we?"

She wouldn't look him in the face.

"Well?" Father asked again, bending his head to elicit a response.

"Yes," she answered, tears in her eyes, as she bravely snuffed and blew her nose.

"Mary, I have always loved you, in my own way. You know that, don't you?" he asked, touching her 
chin.

"Yes, and I love you too," she replied, hugging him.

Vincent's gaze dropped to the flooras he remembered Mary's tearful confession from years ago. 
Father had gone Above to be with his old flame, Jessica, and Mary's heart had broken. She had 
never told Jacob how deeply she loved him. And Vincent realized now, that she never would. He took
a deep cleansing breath, leaning back against the chair.

"If I can bring you anything," Mary continued, "let me know. I'll be close."

"I will, Mary, and thank you."

She rose, squeezing Father's hand in good-bye.

William came next, sitting on the chair beside his friend. He had brought a small container of soup 
and, food always being his primary concern, insisted that Jacob accept a few spoonfuls before they 
talked.

"You have filled our bellies well, my friend," said their leader. "And you have a knack for making the 
most bland staples a sumptuous feast. I have never tasted better delicacies. Some of your pastries ...
" Jacob sighed at the thought.

William made a mental note to bring several for Jacob on his next visit, still certain that if only the man
would eat, his condition would improve.

"You have given us all food for thought, as well, in our many discussions," Jacob continued. "I want 
you to continue your very vital role here ... when I am gone."

"Now, Father, I don't much care for talk like that. You ..."

"I am dying. We all know that. And no amount of chicken broth, no matter how nourishing, will change
it."

William nodded, his eyes bright with tears, as he took Jacob in his arms.

Vincent felt a little stunned at Father's bluntness. William often seemed a hard man - loud, tough 
exterior and all, but underneath, he had a heart of gold. 'A softy,' as Jamie said, just like the cream-
filled chocolates he was so fond of. He was very much like their late friend, Winslow.

"I'll continue cooking here as long as I'm able," declared William staunchly. "You gave me hope and a



purpose again in my life, and through this place I even found a wife. I never would have met Soon 
Ling without you. She wanted to be here, but she's with her sick grandmother."

Jacob nodded. 

William could see his friend's weariness and knew he had tired the patriarch long enough.

"Even though it may not help, I'm leaving the soup. And I'll make sure that Vincent sees to it that you 
eat it," the chef said sternly.

Jacob returned the smile and closed his eyes.

Vincent, also sensing his father's waning strength, rose and told the others they would need to wait 
until Father had time to nap briefly.

Jacob was ready to object when a coughing spell all but took his breath away.

"I heartily agree," chimed in Peter as he wheeled in a fresh oxygen tank and increased the 
concentration until Jacob was respiring normally again.

"I'll bring them back after you have rested, Father," reassured Vincent. "Here, a few more sips of 
William's soup are in order." He held a large spoonful to his parent's lips.

When Jacob indicated he'd had enough, Vincent removed several of the pillows and assisted Father 
in reclining more comfortably. The silver-haired man was soon sleeping.

***

The 'little nap' became seven hours of badly needed rest. Jacob had been truly exhausted by the 
visits. He insisted on seeing more visitors late in the afternoon.

While Peter busied himself updating Jacob's medical records, Pascal cautiously entered the room, as 
Vincent, who'd left Diana helping Mary with the children, took his sentry-seat in the study.

The tunnels' quiet little communications man saw somewhat nervously on the chair near the head of 
the bed.

Father tried to relieve the awkwardness by greeting his shy friend, "It's so good to see you, Pascal. 
So often your presence is heard and not seen."

They both chuckled softly.

The small man began, "It's more difficult for me to speak words instead of using the pipes. But I want 
to tell you that I love this place and the people. I can't imagine doing anything else. We care for one 
another here. Sure, we're not perfect, but I'm proud to call the tunnels home and the people here, my 
family. And you're the one who made this place, and all of us, what we are." He paused for a moment
and put his hand on Father's shoulder. "You're a good man, Father; a good leader. I can't imagine 
this place without you. If there's anything I can do, I'll try."

"Just keep doing what you do best, and so well. You help our world function smoothly, and your 
messages help keep it safe. Vincent will need all your support." Jacob paused to take a deep breath 



as he reminisced, "Your father was always proud of you, and so glad you chose to follow in his 
footsteps. I am very proud of you, as well. And I'm happy my son has such a fine man for a friend - 
one, who, given a choice, had remained Below."

"Thank you, Father. I'll continue to do my best."

They embreaced and Pascal quietly departed, as Vincent wiped away tears. Pascal often talked with 
Vincent about the world Above. It held no special fascination for the pipeman. He had no desire to be 
Above, where crime and cruelty ran rampant. The children who came Below were all the evidence he 
needed; he rarely ventured into that other world.

Cullen entered next, giving Jacob a beautifully-carved crucifix.

"You made this?" Father asked, holding the cross up as he carefully studied the intricate work. He 
was a little taken aback. Cullen had never seemed a religious man. Then again, the tunnel carpenter 
stayed to himself, and very few had gotten close to him.

"Yes," Cullen confirmed. "I want you to have it. It might give you strength for what lies ahead."

"It's beautiful, Cullen! Thank you. I shall treasure it."

The carpenter nodded, looking slightly embarrassed by the compliment. He cleared his throat, 
gathering his thoughts, then continued. "I haven't always set a good example; almost let my greed 
destroy this place. But you forgave me, all of you, and gave me a second chance. It's sure not the 
Ritz, but it's home to me, and I'm thankful, especially to you and Vincent. I said cruel things to him, 
almost got him killed, yet he never hesitated - risked his life to save me. I owe you all more than I can 
ever repay. And ... I'm truly proud to call you my friends."

Overhearing, Vincent nodded. He would never forget the anger and rage he'd sensed in Cullen when 
Father had declared the treasure the community's common property, denying Cullen's claim of an 
individual share to do with as he pleased. Vincent had encouraged Cullen to listen to Father's 
misgivings, but the man had pulled away, refusing to listen to reason. "What are you going to do?"  
the carpenter had  taunted. "Kill me?" 

Cullen had surely known how deeply those words would touch and hurt Vincent. But Cullen had 
learned his lesson the hard way when his expected buyer, Above, turned out to be a man without 
scruples, more willing to kill for the treasure than pay for it. Cullen had realized the madness greed 
could cause. Even Mouse, whom Cullen had severely wounded, had forgiven Cullen. The carpenter 
had turned over a new leaf and grown stronger and better from the experience.

Vincent's thoughts returned to the present as Father spoke again.

"Just keep working, fixing our furniture, building, shoring up our tunnels, and creating such beautiful 
things." He held up the cross. "Your talents are invaluable to us. You will always have a home here, 
Cullen. Vincent will need your voice in council when there are decisions to be made. It won't be easy 
for him, when I am gone."

"It won't be easy for any of us."

"You flatter me," Father responded dismissively. "I suspect you'll all manage. Just think of the good of



the community, as I've always tried to do."

A little nervously, Cullen took Jacob's hand and shook it. "Well, I better give some of the others a 
chance. Goodbye for now, Father."

"Cullen," Father said, releasing the offered hand and nodding as the man exited.

Mouse and Jamie appeared together. "Mouse made you a gift," explained Jamie, as she nudged him 
forward.

"Made, for you," he said, handing Jacob what appeared to be a heating pad minus the cord. "Battery 
operated. Keep you warm."

"Vincent told us about your chills and Mouse had this great idea," Jamie explained. "It really works, no
electricity needed."

"Thank you so much. I'll keep it right here on my chest." Mouse showed Father how to turn it on and 
adjust the temperature.

"Mouse, I want you to promise to never quit inventing things. You have always kept things exciting for
us all and I don't want it to end when I'm gone. You have a wonderful gift."

Mouse turned away, obvious tears in his eyes. "Not the same if you go," he sobbed.

Jacob understood. "No, Mouse, it probably won't be, but all of you must continue. As much as I would
like to, I can't stay here forever. Vincent and Mary will need your help and the little ones. Is that not 
so?"

Mouse nodded solemnly, then turned to lay his head on the older man's breast, letting the tears fall 
freely as Jacob stroked his hair. "Mouse will miss you," he snuffed, "would rather take a hundred days
of silence than have you go."

Vincent wiped an eye and snuffed a few tears of his own, all the while thinking he would never 
impose the silence punishment when he became head of council. He had always thought it too 
severe a punishment and would rather sentence someone to hard labor than those terrible days of 
total silence. 

Tears also filled Jacob and Jamie's eyes, as Jamie whispered, "We love you, Father, and will never 
forget you." She joined in the embrace, and Father hugged them as tightly as he could.

When Mouse had dried his tears, Jamie helped him to rise. As they headed from the room, Mouse 
turned to look back at Jacob, saying, "Mouse will be back, see if heating pad's working."

"That will be fine, Mouse. I'll look forward to your visit."

Kanin and Olivia entered next, taking seats beside the bed. "We all hope that you will get stronger 
soon," Olivia said softly. "It's difficult to see our fearless leader ill."

Jacob had to chuckle a little. "I'm certainly not fearless," he demurred.

Kanin said, "There was a time when I felt I'd been betrayed. You'd said taht you couldn't harbor a 



criminal. I couldn't admit that I was one. But, those years in prison helped me to heal and at last I 
could start my life again with a clean slate and I'm better for it."

"We both are," Olivia added, taking Kanin's arm.

Vincent nodded as he sat listening. Both he and Catherine had known what Kanin must do, even 
though his friend had already atoned in many ways for the death he had caused. It had been a soul 
searching decision and had taken Kanin great courage to make the right choice.

"This is a great place," Kanin continued, "and we'll do our best ot see that we carry on the traditions 
and laws that make life so special here. If there's anything we can do now or in the future, just let us 
know."

"Thank you; both of you. You don't know how happy that makes me feel," Jacob replied and opened 
his arms to hug them both.

Vincent and Peter decided Jacob had greeted enough people for one day and helped him eat and get
ready for bed. Within minutes he was sleeping soundly, but not before he requested that the children 
come to visit in the morning.

Peter planned to stay on the cot beside Jacob that night and insisted that Vincent try to get some 
sleep.

***

After a late supper, Vincent and Diana spent some quiet time together by the Mirror Pool. She'd 
encouraged him to remove his heavy vest and was massaging the tight, stiff, musckes in his back.

"Ah," he sighed, "that feels wonderful, Diana. Thank you."

When his muscles felt considerably less tense she encouraged him to lean back against the wall and 
gaze with her at the stars reflected in the pool.

He was unusually quiet, picking up a pebble now and then to skip it across the water.

"Penny for your thoughts," she whispered, nuzzling the tender skin behind his ear.

He exhaled slowly, then pulled her slender body against his side, holding her hand in his. "I thought I 
knew what it was like to lose a parent. When Catherine's father died, I was there for her, felt her grief 
and loss, but one never really knows until it's your own parent that is dying. You feel so helpless. It's 
so difficult to see him lying there so weak."

Diana nodded sympathetically. Seeing tears shimmering again in Vincent's eyes, she encouraged 
him to rest his head on her shoulder. They sat that way a long time, as she stroked his hair and they 
shared each other's sorrows.

Finally, he sat up taking a deep cleansing breath, as he wiped his eyes. "I didn't mean to be so 
insensitive."

She flashed him a questioning look. There was no one more sensitive than Vincent.



He went on to explain. "You, too, have lost your parents and this is no doubt difficult for you, as well."

She traced a circle in the sand with her finger. "I can't help comparing my father to yours. They're 
both very strong-willed men. Like yours, my father raised me practically alone - both my sister and 
me. Mom died when I was four and I don't remember her much ... Then Pop was taken so suddenly 
by the sniper's bullet; gone before we knew it. That's why Susan and I became so close. We had to, 
to survive. We kinda raised each other. It's always hard to watch someone die. They know that too, 
but the important thing is that you're there, that you care, that you love them; in that way they're 
immortalized, kept alive where it counts.'' She put her hand over her heart. "In here."

Vincent pulled her back into his arms. "You and your words are a great comfort to me, Diana," he 
said, pressing his lips to her brow. "Sometimes I get so wrapped up in the present troubles that I 
forget others have experienced loss as well. Our entire community is losing him, just the same as I. 
I'm truly fortunate to have been raised and loved by this incredible man. It's just so difficult to see him 
become weaker, day by day, yet it gives us more time ... to say our good-byes. I mustn't dwell on the 
sorrow and the emptiness I'm already feeling, but on the good times and the joys we have 
experienced."

"You can't always do that, though, can you? You and Father are closer than any parent and child I've 
ever known. You can easily anticipate each other's thoughts and behavior."

"He has always been there for me. I have never 'flown the nest' like most offspring; never known an 
independent life."

"You couldn't."

"No, I couldn't," he said, softly.

"Speaking of flying the nest, did Devin ever send a reply?"

''No. But I hope he'll try to come. It would mean so much to Father. And to Devin. If Devin doesn't 
come to say good-bye, there will be many things left unresolved, feelings of guilt and 'what-ifs'."

Diana nodded, then took a moment to study his weary face as she thought that all things considered, 
Vincent was holding up well under the strain. She hoped having her there for support was part of the 
reason he was coping.

"Well, big guy," she said, placing a hand on his shoulder to stand. "Let's try to get some sleep. We 
can set the clock early to relieve Peter."

Vincent nodded, rising slowly as she tugged him to his feet. Retiring to his chamber, they slept 
soundly for several hours, each taking comfort from the other's nearness.

***

They relieved Peter at five to let him go to the guest chamber to sleep. He informed them that he 
planned to go Above briefly after he'd rested to see if there was anything more he could do in treating
Jacob.

Father had rested fairly comfortably during the night. He tried to stand with Vincent and Diana's help, 



but he could only manage dangling hs legs on the side of the bed, and that left him very short of 
breath and disheartened. Most of the soup William had sent was eaten, but Father had little energy to
try anything else. Even his favorite pastime of reading tired him easily and he soon lost interest.

***

After breakfast, most of the children came to the chamber to pay their respects. Each read the little 
card they had made, bringing tears to Father's eyes, as well as Vincent's, as he stood nearby, in the 
study. Father touched or held each child, giving special instructions and advice to all, though it was 
quite taxing. Many had questions about illness, death, and the equipment attached to his body. Jacob
did well at allaying their fears and explained, as best as he could, that death was a natural part of life.

The last child to present his greeting was little Jacob, his face flushed from earlier tears. His card had 
a large broken heart on the front and he explained that it showed how he felt inside.

The other children were ushered from the room after saying their get wells and good-byes, but little 
Jacob was allowed to stay and talk with his grandfather.

"I don't want you to die, Grandfather," Jacob hiccupped, head bowed and small arms hanging loose 
at his sides.

"And I don't want to," Father said, taking the boy in his arms. "But no one can live forever and if it is 
my time, I must go." He held the boy close, rocking him awhile. "Those left behind must go on and 
remember the good things," he whispered, pressing his cheek to the boy's. "You will keep me alive in 
your thoughts, and here." He placed his hand over the boy's heart. "Even though now it feels like it's 
breaking, in time it will heal again and be even stronger than before. I hope that will be my gift to you."
He wiped the boy's tears. "Remember the things we have done together, the happiness we have 
shared," he advised, winking at the boy. "Do you know what was one of the proudest moments of my 
life?"

The boy shook his head as he snuffed his tears. Vincent moved quietly closer wanting to watch his 
father and son together, perhaps for the last time.

"It was when your father held you before everyone here Below and announced that he had named his
son Jacob, after me. When I saw you for the first time, and the expression on Vincent's face as he 
held you, I knew how blessed we were to get you back. We never would have found you without 
Diana's help, and oh, what a loss that would have been for us all."

Diana has returned from the library, drawn by the two Jacobs talking to each other. She rubbed 
Vincent's shoulder and he pulled her into his side with one hand as they watched the scene before 
them.

The elder Jacob continued, "You are a fine grandson and a fine boy. You must listen to your father 
and help him keep our world functioning and keep it safe when I am gone. It will not be easy and he 
will need your help. Can you do that?"

"Yes, Grandfather. I promise."

"Good. Good. Be brave and know that I love you very, very much."



"I do. I love you too," the boy said, giving his grandfather a last bear hug.

Little Jacob crossed the room to his father. Vincent stooped down to be on the boy's level.

"He told me to help you and I will, Father. I promise."

"I know you will. You already have. You are very brave and your mother would be quite proud of you. 
I know Diana and I am." Vincent put his hand on the boy's shoulder, then scooped him up into his 
arms as the boy hugged him around the neck. "Would you like to go to the falls with me, just the two 
of us, for a little while to talk? I bet William would pack us a lunch." 

Vincent realized that in his grief, he had spent little time helping his son cope with his grandfather's 
illness and impending death. He must make the time, and now, before it was too late.

The boy nodded.

"Diana, do you mind staying with Father while Jacob and I go to the falls to talk? We won't be long."

"No. You two go ahead. He's sleeping now, and I'll send world if there's any change."

Vincent squeezed her hand, mouthing a silent Thank you.

Diana had to marvel once more about the similarity between father and son; the brilliant blue eyes, 
golden, shaggy hair(both could use a little trim), and high cheekbones. The boy would surely grow 
handsome and tall one day and possess his father's gentle, giving nature.

As they departed, Diana arranged the blankets over Father, making certain he was well covered. 
Peter stopped in, looking better rested as he informed her that he would run his errands Above and 
return shortly, if she felt comfortable watching Jacob alone. She insisted that he go on, and picked up 
the book of Robert Frost's poems Vincent had been reading to Father. As she silently read several 
pages, she could almost hear Vincent's voice speaking the words, so soothing and warm. She smiled,
imaging him there beside her. How beautiful his voice was. How beautiful the man was and how far 
they had come to finally become lovers! They planned a life together now, but that dream will still only
in its infancy; they hadn't voiced their intentions to Father or the others as yet.

Glancing to check on Father, she was surprised to find him quietly watching her.

"I didn't mean to startle you, my dear," he explained, "I couldn't help but notice the smile on your face.
Thinking of Vincent, perhaps?"

"How did you know?"

"I know the look of love when I see it. Admittedly, I'm old, but not blind."

she blushed, dropping her eyes. Father was certainly no fool.

Reaching out, he offered his hand, and she rose to take it. "My dear," he said warmly, "you are good 
for him, good for each other. He would not be here today, nor his son, nor me, for that matter, if it 
hadn't been for you. You saved us all, and will always have my deepest gratitude." A slight coughing 
spell silenced him momentarily, after he'd cleared his throat, she offered him water. Then he 
continued, "I know that of late, you both have grown close and have even become, well ... intimate."



Her blush deepened. 

"Please forgive my bluntness. I did not mean to embarrass you. Vincent, always the gentleman, has 
said nothing. But I can see the change in him. I too, have been in love, and my son has never been 
more content, more sure of himself or at ease. It's because of you, Diana - your support and love. 
There was a time that I discouraged him in such things." Jacob paused, frowning reflectively. "I feared
he could not safely give his love to a woman. I knew he'd be devastated if he inflicted any injury, even
the slightest scratch - something I thought would be inevitable."

"With Catherine?" she said simply.

"Yes, Catherine. But I was wrong. Little Jacob is glowing proof of that, and I never should have 
interfered. Perhaps things would have turned out differently ... But I was so afraid for my son, for his 
safety, his very life. And I wanted to spare him a broken heart. Catherine's death almost destroyed 
him, but he has survived, and I have learned that he must be allowed to live his own life, make his 
own decisions and mistakes."

Diana nodded, saying, "Yes."

Father looked into her eyes, seeing the hurt there. "Please don't misunderstand me. You are not a 
mistake, my dear. Far from it! He has healed with your help and your love and we are all eternally 
grateful to you. You have opened his heart to life and love again, and I wish you both the best and 
nothing but happiness in your lives together. I know little Jacob loves you as he would his own 
mother." He took her hand in both of his own. Having paused to cathch his breath, he added, 
"Perhaps, one day, you will be blessed with a little one of your own; a brother or sister for little Jacob."

Diana smiled, trying to ignore the heat rising in her cheeks. "Only time will tell," she replied, thinking it 
might take years to convince Vincent of the possibility. Deeply touched, she squeezed Jacob's hand 
tightly. "Thank you, Father, for your blessing."

Peter entered, looking refreshed. "How is our patient?"

"As well as can be expected," Jacob said irritably. "What have you got there?" he asked, noting the 
package his friend carried.

"One more antibiotic to try. It's just recently aproved by the FDA and has had noted success in 
resistant infections in AIDS patients. I figured it was worth a try."

Jacob nodded, but had little faith in some of the new medicines.

Vincent appeared, taking Diana in his arms as she stood to greet him.

"How'd it go with Jacob?" she asked. 

"Very well. He's a remarkable little boy."

"Takes after his father," she purred, poking him with her elbow. He chuckled at that.

"How's Father?" he asked, softly, dipping his face close to hers.

"As well as can be expected," she repeated in Jacob's words. "He knows about us," she whispered in 



his ear. He drew back to study her face as she nodded. "He approves and has given us his blessing,"
she stated rather smugly.

"You two must have had quite a conversation while I was gone!"

"You could say that," she stated coyly.

***

They all encouraged the patriarch to take nourishment. Then he slept till evening. When Jacob 
awoke, Vincent sat alone beside him, the poetry book in his lap, watching his parent.

"Not a pretty sight, is it?" Father said wryly.

"I've seen worse," Vincent replied, choosing to ignore the derogatory tone. Moving to sit on the bed, 
he washed the older man's face, combed his disheveled heair and gave him several sips of tea. "All 
joking aside, Father, I cherish the times we have spent together."

"We do have many fond memories, don't we, son?" He reached out, taking Vincent's arm. Vincent 
placed his hand over his parent's.

"Yes. We do, and they shall live on in me and my son. I promise you that. I don't like talking as though
we'll have no more times to make memories. I hope the Lord will give us more days, more years." He 
took his father's hands. "You have created a world where I can live in peace and acceptance, safe 
from those who would do me harm A place where people care about and love one another. Without 
this world and your love, I would have lived as an outcast, if I had survived at all."

"The world would be a better place with more Vincents, my son. I'm at peace knowing this place is in 
good hands and that all my affairs are in order ... save one."

Vincent tilted his head, waiting for his father to elaborate.

"Would you mind greatly if I were laid to rest Above?"

"No, Father, not at all. This is your choice, and yours alone."

"Good, good. I have never had nuch fondness for those dreadful catacombs. They hold no fond 
memories for me. Margaret and ... I purchased the plot next to her grave. I wish to be buried beside 
her. You know the spot; and it is not so very far from your Catherine's grave. It will give you more 
reason to come visit me when I am gone."

"I will see that it is done. And I promise to come visit often."

"Thank you, son."

They embraced.

Vincent asked, "Would you care for a game of chess?"

"I would, but my hands are unsteady and I'm suddenly very tired. Would you read to me instead?"

"I'd be glad to."



"You have a great gift for literature, poetry, and the arts, son. Promise me you'll continue to teach the 
children and pass that gift on for generations to come." Jacob added, "No matter how they protest," 
making them both laugh.

"You know that I will, Father, even if I must drill it over and over into their resistant little heads." 
Vincent settled more comfortably in the chair, his legs set wide. "Does a particular passage strike 
your fancy?" he asked, holding up the Frost volume.

"Why don't you start with 'Acquainted with the NIght.' It's a favorite of ours, is it not?"

Vincent chuckled softly, remembering the night they had spent reminiscing together when Catherine 
had traveled to the Pacific coast. He smiled remembering the scent of sea salt from the sand she had
sent. Taking a deep breath, he began reading ...

Father soon feel asleep, lulled by his son's soft voice. Vincent pulled up the cot and was soon doing 
the same, beside his parent. Checking on the twosome, Peter and Diana decided that Father was in 
good hands and left them to their rest.

***

The next few days passed slowly. Father hardly spoke or ate and was only awake for brief periods. 
He had seemed to give up the fight, now that he'd spoken to everyone and settled his affairs. Vincent 
had always kept the silent hope that his parent would improve - at times it had seemed Jacob wasn't 
seriously ill - but now there was no mistaking his steady decline.

***

It was Vincent's turn again to spend the night with Jacob. At the entryway of Father's chamber, 
Vincent paused, finding his parent and Peter in conversation.

"You have been a good friend, Peter. The best. You stood by me after the annulment and the 
blacklisting. My life would have ended had it not been for you and this place."

"I've been proud to be a part of it. You know that, Jacob. You also know that I don't like good-byes. 
The Lord willing, we'll meet again."

"Yes. I don't doubt we will," Jacob replied, as the two embraced.

"Well, here's Vincent," Peter said, wiping his eyes. "I'll say good-night."

"Good-night, Peter," Jacob replied, running his forearm across his own eyes.

Vincent assisted his parent with his bedtime cares and made certain Mouse's heating pad, which 
Jacob was never without, was properly adjusted. He shook his head as he helped Jacob into fresh 
pajamas, saddened by how thin and gaunt the man had become. Jacob was too tired to talk and soon
fell asleep to Vincent's soothing voice.

***

Vincent was uncertain how long they both had slept when he was aroused by someone softly, yet 
persistently, calling his name. Somehow, even in his semi-conscious state, the voice was vaguely 



familiar.

He opened drowsy eyes to see his brother standing beside him. 

"Devin!" he exclaimed, bounding to his feet to embrace the man.

The prodigal son's smile turned to regret as he viewed Jacob lying still and pale, complete with IV and
oxygen. He was certain his father was already dead or at least, comatose.

"Like always, I'm a day late and a dollar short. Story of my life! I tried, Vincent. I really tried to get here
before the old man ... "

He was alarming Vincent now, as the leonine brother turned quickly to make sure his parent still 
breathed. He had not sensed the old man's life ebbing and was relieved to note a steady rise and fall 
of Jacob's chest. He knew that through the bond he and his parent shared, he would know the exact 
moment Father ceased to exist.

Hearing voices, Diana, Peter and William, who'd been talking in the passage outside, quickly entered 
the chamber, alarm on their faces.

"Devin," Vincent tried to explain, taking his brother by the shoulders. "Father is ... ah ..."

"Don't put me in my grave yet, son," came the faint, hoarse voice.

Devin's jaw dropped. He stared in disbelief as Father attempted to sit up, and Vincent crossed to the 
bed to prop the pillows behind him. "You're not that anxious to get rid of me, are you?"

"No. No, of course not," Devin replied, dropping to the chair in relief at his father's side. "But I thought,
I .. "

"I know what you thought and I'm sure that I look, well, rather ... frightful."

"Like hell," Devin said, before thinking, immediately regretting his comment as he lowered his gaze.

"Discretion never was your strong point. But I appreciate your candidness," Father said, patting his 
son's arm.

Vincent couldn't help but notice that Father seemed to have more energy, more stamina, and 
wondered if it was the result of his own overhopeful imagination or merely Father's happiness(albeit 
somewhat agitated) over Devin's return. Somehow, Devin always got the older man's blood boiling. 
Perhaps that was precisely what he needed.

"Tilt forward, Jacob," Peter instructed, taking out his stethoscope.

"Peter, can't we dispense with this?" Jacob complained. "I wish to ..."

"No! Now lean forward. I want to listen to your lungs."

"But ..."

"Breathe!"  commanded Peter.



Jacob did as instructed, knowing it was the only way to appease Peter. He breathed as deeply in and 
out as he could while taking Devin's hand. Finally, when he felt he had complied long enough, he 
said, "It's good to see you, son."

"Stop talking," Peter said in irritation.

"You too, Father," replied Devin. "I was afraid I was too late. I have so many things to tell you ... 
I ..." Devin paused when he saw the look of incredulity on their physician-friend's face.

Peter looked stunned as he took the stethoscope from his ears.

Vincent pressed him for an explanation. "What is it, Peter?"

Peter shook his head in disbelief, a smile on his lips and a new sparkle in his eyes. "His congestion is 
markedly improved. It's the first time in over a week that I've noticed any change. Perhaps it's the new
antibiotic we've been using."

"Or a miracle," Vincent said, pulling Diana close then looking to Devin and Father.

"Well, whatever the reason," Peter commented, his gaze locked with Jacob's hopeful one. "Jacob, I 
think you're getting better and we might just beat this thing yet. You're not out of the woods, but now 
there's hope."

His comrade exhaled with relief. "I feel stronger already," Father exclaimed; then a brief coughing 
spell too a bit of the wind from his sails.

Holding Father's shoulder, Vincent said, "Careful, Father, careful! This is wonderful news, but you 
mustn't overtax yourself."

"You're right, of course. It just puts a whole new light on things." A blush appeared on Jacob's ashen 
skin. "I'm rather embarrassed to have put you all through this fuss and worry if I'm really not going 
to .... to ..."

Devin displaced Vincent at the bedside. "From what I see, no one's complaining. So sit back, get 
comfortable and let me spoon in some of this great soup William has brought." Devin took the bowl 
and spoon in hand.

Father looked at his recently returned son a bit skeptically.

"Hey, I just want to do my part," Devin exclaimed in defense.

"Yes. Let the boy give him the soup," added William. "After all, we all know that it was the soup that 
brought him through." The cook winked at Vincent.

"I think it was a combination of many things. Not the least of which was the love of your family." 
Vincent placed his hand on Father's shoulder and as tears formed in Jacob's eyes, he nodded in 
agreement. Vincent added, "Now we have to work at getting you better. There are many more 
experiences to share - our wedding, just to name one. Diana and I plan to marry when arrangements 
can be made."

She wrapped her arms about his waist in a hug, and he hugged her too, resting his chin on her head.



Everyone stared for a moment, wide-eyed and mouths agape.

"We will announce it officially at supper tonight and are pleased beyond words that Father will be 
attending," said Vincent proudly.

"Wow, things certainly do have a way of changing around this place! You know how to keep things 
interesting, don't you, bro?"

"Both my sons keep things interesting," Father put in dryly.

"Yes. And one more thing - we have a chess game to complete," Vincent reminded Father.

"You left the board set up?"

"Every piece is just as we left it."

"Oh, dear,"  Jacob groaned. "I vaguely remember my queen being in jeopardy."

All laughed heartily at his comment.

"Don't worry, Father. You will have other opportunities to defeat me. Finish your soup and rest," 
Vincent said, indicating Devin and his waiting spoon.

***

A week later, Father's health and strength had markedly improved; he was able to take a few 
unsteady steps and even venture into the study. They still took shifts staying with him at night. 

Vincent explained, "Olivia plans to take the first shift and I will be here in the early morning."

"Vincent, I shall be fine. I - " Father started to complain.

Vincent held his hand up to silence any argument. "We're not leaving you alone until you're 
completely recovered."

"Vincent, I'm fully capa ..."

"Please, Father. Humor me."

The older man nodded, as Olivia took a seat beside his bed.

"You have everything you need?" asked his dutiful son.

"In abundance. Even in excess," replied Father grouchily.

"Then good-night, Father." Vincent knelt to kiss his parent's brow.

Jacob grudgingly returned the gesture and added, "Sleep well, son."

Diana was waiting for Vincent in the tunnelway, having already said her good-nights. She took his 
hand, pulling him in a no-nonsense way down the hall.

"Where are you taking me?"



"To bed," she replied with stern conviction.

"I am tired. For the first time in days, I truly believe Father is at a turning point. I think we'll all sleep 
peacefully tonight."

"Well, that not the only  thing I had in mind," she crooned, wrapping a strand of his mane about her 
finger as she pulled him close.

"No?"  he asked in mock innocence.

"No. So come along!"

He gave her a sidelong glance.

"Humor me," she said, using the same phrase he had used with Jacob only moments before.

He chuckled, as he bowed deeply, indicating with a flourish of his hand for her to lead on.

***

Father gained strength and attended the wedding of his son and Diana, even giving away the bride. 
Devin was proud to serve as best man. Things got back to normal Below, though Jacob had stepped 
down as council head despite protest from Vincent and the others. He was still active in meetings and
discussions, but knew it was time for Vincent to take the reins. Devin had come Below indefinitely and
he and Jacob had finally set things right between them. Oh, they still argued, but (as Vincent termed 
it) constructively.

Father didn't mind relinquishing the yoke of responsibility, yet was always there to help his son when 
problems arose. He spent as much time as he could with the children, especially his grandson.

Then, only seven months later, Jacob was struck down again by illness and failed to respond to any 
treatment. Though unexpected, it was easier to accept this time, for the grieving process had already 
been set in motion. He died peacefully at a respectable 81 years and was laid to rest as he had 
requested, next to his beloved Margaret.

His simple headstone read:

Jacob Wells

respected scholar,

surgeon, physician

and Father to us all.

  

 END


